Information for applicants
Polish School of Medicine Memorial Fund Scholarships at the University of Edinburgh
Scholarships for the academic year 2014/15
Closing date for applications: Thursday 20th March 2014
Late applications will NOT be accepted

I. Background Information - The Polish School of Medicine Memorial Fund and its purpose

The Polish School of Medicine was established in Edinburgh in 1941 and eventually ceased its activities in 1949. The Polish School of Medicine Memorial Fund was set up in 1986 by the graduates of the School. It has been added to over the years by the School’s former members of staff, graduates, their families and friends and other generous individuals. 
The aims of the benefactors were to: 

 i) further develop academic links between The University of  Edinburgh  and Polish Medical Universities and Research Institutes and 

ii) enrich Polish medicine and make a positive contribution to the health of the Polish Nation.  
To this end they specified that income from the Fund was to be used to support a scholarship programme and also a lectureship in memory of the first Dean and Organiser of the School, Professor Antoni Jurasz
.

II. The scholarship

The scholarship enables suitably experienced and qualified early career medical scientists at the to undertake a period of further study or research at The University of Edinburgh’s Medical School and then return to Poland to reinvest their new-found knowledge and skills thus fulfilling the aims outlined above.

A personal allowance is paid to the successful scholar (see section II. ii. on page 2). 
III. Eligibility

Applicants must normally 
· be medical graduates of a Polish Medical Academy or Medical University  in Poland within 10 years of their graduation in Medicine (Dyplom Lekarza – equivalent to The University of Edinburgh MB ChB) at the time of applying for the scholarship
;
· be engaged in basic sciences or clinical research at one of the Medical Academies or Research Institutes in Poland;
· be the main author of at least one scientific publication;
· have adequate mastery of the English language demonstrated  a) either by a good pass (Band 7.0 or above in the IELTS examination of the British Council or equivalent externally validated examination system
 (the costs of sitting the examination are to be met by the applicant) or b) on the basis of a prolonged period of residence in an English speaking community and their level of fluency confirmed at interview or  c) assessed at interview 
Note:  All degree course applicants are required to have an up-to-date certificate (dated within 2 years of the proposed start date of the course they propose to undertake) and achieve the standard of English stipulated for that course.

IV. The scholarship award
The award covers subsistence costs for a specified period of time, normally 1-6 months. Agreement may be given to provide support for longer periods up to 1 year where for example the scholar is undertaking a 1 year course or the agreed research project is a 1 year project. 
The allowance is normally paid in instalments via the Finance Department of The University of Edinburgh once the candidate takes up his placement/starts his course. The rates payable may vary from year to year. For the academic year 2014-15 scholarships awarded will be within the range £14,300 - £16,590 per annum, awarded on a pro rata basis (depending on the qualifications and  stage of training of the successful applicant and the nature of the application). Candidates should also refer to the additional note on the funding of scholarships in Appendix 2. 
The scholarship does not cover the cost of travel to/from Poland. Applicants are required to confirm that they will have sufficient funds to cover these costs at the time of their application.  

The award does not cover the research project costs nor does it contribute to any laboratory fees which may be payable
.
V. Categories of scholarship
There are 2 categories of scholarship:  1. Further Study and   2. Research (other than a Masters programme)
1. Further study – Note these are set out in order of priority –  1a, b and c. 
1. a. Programmes leading to a Masters degree (M Sc)
i) Masters Taught courses 

The College of Medicine & Veterinary Medicine offers a number of taught 1 year postgraduate degree programmes. For further information see http://www.ed.ac.uk/schools-departments/medicine-vet-medicine/postgraduate/taught 
Candidates should note that they would be required to meet all the stipulated entrance requirements for the programme they wish to follow without exception. 
Candidates will normally be responsible for covering any course fees and bench fees. It may be possible to provide assistance with course and bench fees in a small number of cases.  
ii). Masters by Research

The university also offers a range of Masters degrees which entail supervised research, either on an individual basis or as part of a research team.
The aim of the research degree is to provide a thorough training in a particular discipline area through original investigation and experiment. It gives students an excellent grounding in research and many use it as a stepping stone to a PhD.
http://www.ed.ac.uk/schools-departments/medicine-vet-medicine/postgraduate/research/overview
1 b. Non-degree courses

The university also offers a wide range of short, non-degree courses are also offered on specific topics throughout the academic year. For example, the College’s Centre for Medical Education offers a 1-week Summer School in Clinical Education Skills 
See:  http://www.ed.ac.uk/schools-departments/medicine-vet-medicine/summer-school/about 
Population Health Sciences offer a 1-week Concepts of Epidemiology Course which is run in December.   See:  http://www.lifelong.ed.ac.uk/cpd/courses/medicine 
 1.c. Independent Programmes of Study

Candidates who wish to organise their own programme of further study must include a written proposal outlining their plan of study along with their application. The proposal must be agreed with a named supervisor(s) and relevant head(s) of academic unit at the College of Medicine in Edinburgh and their own Head of Department in Poland. It must be sufficiently detailed to enable the Selection Committee to be make a decision about its value. See Appendix 3 for additional information relating to clinically based further study attachments.
2.  Specified Research Project – The research to be undertaken may be clinical or laboratory based. Candidates must have agreed a research project with their prospective host department supervisor and /or head of academic unit in Edinburgh. Candidates must submit a written proposal for their planned research. The project outline submitted MUST be sufficiently detailed to enable the Selection Committee to reach a decision about its feasibility and its merit. Candidates must also have the support of their supervisor and/or head of department in Poland.

For additional information relating to clinically based research see Appendix 3.

IV. Application Procedure

Two sets ( i.e. complete copies) of the completed application (i.e. application form, letters of support and other documents/papers specified below) should be submitted to the Co-ordinator of the Memorial Fund Scholarship in Poznan based in the Office of the President of the Poznan University of Medical Sciences prior to the closing date. 

Candidates should supply the following letters/ documents in addition to completing the application form

· an up to date Curriculum Vitae in English giving sufficient information about the their achievements and experience to date so that an informed decision about their suitability can be made. A list merely giving dates, hospital names and job titles is not acceptable 

· verified* copy of the diploma issued by the University or other body granting the applicant’s medical qualification. 

· verified* copy of the IELTS certificate or other certificate being submitted as evidence of satisfactory mastery of the English language as required for the type of scholarship for which they wish to apply  

· verified* copy of any other relevant documentation eg confirmation of their stage of specialty training, appropriate registration status and licensing with the GMC, etc. 

· copy of one scientific publication in which the applicant was the main author 
· letters of support written in English from the Rector of the applicant’s Medical University in Poland AND the applicant’s Head of Department in Poland 
· where appropriate a letter from the Head of Department in the host academic unit at the University of Edinburgh supporting the application.
· completed checklist confirming relevant documents have been enclosed

* Verified by a Notary Public or other responsible person or body as a true copy of the original. In this context ‘responsible person’ means eg Dean or Associate Dean of the Medical Academy, Administrative Head of the International Office or other senior officer empowered to do this). 

V. Selection Procedure

On receipt in Poznan, all applications will be checked to ensure that they are complete and that the required number of copies has been submitted. Copies of all applications will be forwarded to the Scholarship Coordinator in Edinburgh. Applications that are incomplete or do not meet the criteria for an award will be rejected at this stage. 

The Head of the College of Medicine (within the College of Medicine and Veterinary Medicine) at the University of Edinburgh, together with the Dean International for the College with the assistance of the Scholarship Coordinator as required, will:

· assess the merits of each application against the criteria set out above;
· obtain confirmation from the host department that the required facilities will be available and that the department will be able to accommodate the applicant at the proposed time of the attachment; 

· confirm that sufficient funds are available from the Memorial Fund to cover the anticipated maintenance costs; 
· make a recommendation(s) regarding the award of  a scholarship(s). 

VI. Outcome of Application

Once the final selection of scholars has been completed, the Edinburgh Scholarship Coordinator will write to 

· the  successful applicant(s)  making an official offer of a Polish School of Medicine Memorial Fund Scholarship and indicate the level of funding which will be available to them 

· all other applicants to let them know that they have been unsuccessful

VI. a. Successful Candidates

1. Are expected to confirm their acceptance promptly in writing.

2. Should indicate their anticipated date of arrival as far in advance as possible so that the appropriate administrative and financial arrangements necessary for their attachment are made in good time 

3. Are required to submit a report, in English, of their scholarship activities within 1 month of completing their attachment in Edinburgh. Candidates who do not comply may be required to pay back a proportion of the award. The respective Head of Department and Dean of the Faculty of Medicine in Poland will be notified accordingly.

4. Candidates are responsible for making their own arrangements for travelling to Edinburgh and for their accommodation. 
5. May not apply to the Memorial Fund for a further period of support or to have their scholarship extended.
VI. b. Unsuccessful Applications

Applicants who have been unsuccessful due to 

· the high demand for scholarships in that year and there being insufficient funds to meet all requests for support     or  

· a temporary lack of facilities/ accommodation in the host department at the time proposed for their visit

may resubmit their application provided they are still able to meet all the other criteria as stipulated.
Candidates whose application has been rejected for other reasons (eg failure to submit a complete application, inability to meet the stipulated English language requirement etc.) may not resubmit an application.

Names and contact details for scholarship coordinators to whom enquiries should be directed: 

Dr Maria Dlugolecka-Graham

Honorary Co-ordinator Polish School of Medicine Memorial Scholarships

Undergraduate College Office, 2nd floor
The University of Edinburgh Medical School

Chancellor’s Building 

49 Little France Crescent   

Edinburgh EH16 4SB             e-mail maria.graham@ed.ac.uk      

Or

Professor dr hab. med. Jacek Wachowiak

Poznan Coordinator Polish School of Medicine Memorial Fund 

Scholarship Programme at the University of Edinburgh

Office of the President 

Poznan University of Medical Sciences 

ul Fredry 10

61 –701 Poznan 

Polska –Poland        e-mail: jacek.wachowiak@plusnet.pl

NB Applications (2 complete sets of documents) MUST be submitted to Professor Wachowiak in Poznan prior to the closing date, Thursday 20th March 2014. 

Completed applications should NOT be sent to Dr Maria Dlugolecka-Graham in Edinburgh.
Polish School of Medicine Memorial Fund Scholarship Programme at the University of Edinburgh 

Appendix Section

Further Information for Applicants

1. To find out more about research centres, interests and activities at the College of Medicine, see:
http://www.ed.ac.uk/schools-departments/medicine-vet-medicine/research

2. Appendix 1:  Accepted English language qualifications 


Page 2

3. Appendix 2:  Frequently asked questions
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1. If I apply, am I guaranteed a scholarship?

2. How much money will I receive?

3. How will I be paid?

4. Can I claim additional support? 
5. Can I extend my attachment?

6. Can I have a multi-visit attachment?

7. Can I defer my scholarship?

8. Do I have to have an externally validated English language certificate to do a   postgraduate on-line degree course?

9. Can I apply for more than 1 on-line course at a time?

10. I am not a medical doctor can I still apply?

4. Appendix 3: 
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Additional information relating to Clinical Research Applications

and Clinically-based Further Study Programmes
Appendix 1

Accepted English language qualifications
	Examination
	Grade to be achieved



	IELTS
	7.0 overall with a minimum grade of 7.0 in each component



	TOEFL

Paper/computer based


	600 (paper-based) 250 (computer based)

	TOEFL
Internet-based test iBT


	100 or above

	Cambridge ESOL(CAE)
	A



	Cambridge ESOL (CPE)
	B




Candidates wishing to undertake a taught course at The University of Edinburgh will be required to meet the language requirements for non UK students – see table above.

Where the candidate’s research project or attachment has a clinical involvement, (s)he will be required to obtain a pass at Band 7.0 or better in the IELTS (academic examination ) or at an equivalent standard in the Cambridge ESOL  or TOEFL examinations see the table above. 
Please note: examination results must be recent i.e. have been obtained within 2 years of the date of applying for a scholarship

Applicants should note that where they indicate that they have had a prolonged period of residence in an English speaking community and wish this to be considered as evidence of their English language skills, they will be required to demonstrate that their English language abilities are equivalent to the standards applicants are expected to achieve in the examinations listed above.

Appendix 2   Frequently asked questions 

Q.1. If I apply, am I guaranteed a scholarship?

There is no guarantee that everyone who applies for a scholarship will be successful. The money available for scholarships is limited and varies from year to year
Q.2. I’ve been awarded a scholarship but exactly how much money I will be given?

A. This will vary on the length of your attachment or course. You should advise the Polish School of Medicine Coordinator in Edinburgh (PSMCE) of the exact dates of your attachment in writing as soon as you have agreed them with your supervisor in Edinburgh and your Head of Department in your home university. You will then be advised of the exact amount you will be entitled to receive.  This year the awards will be calculated pro rata basis and will be within the range £14,300 - £16,590 per annum.
If, after you have agreed your dates, it is then decided that your attachment is to finish earlier than was originally planned for whatever reason, you must inform the PSMCE immediately so that the amount to which you are entitled can be recalculated and any adjustment can be made. If you have been overpaid, you will have to repay the money that you are no longer entitled to receive.

Q.3. How and when will I be paid?

 If you already have a bank account in the UK or a sterling bank account, scholarship payments can be made directly into this account provided that you give the PSMCE all the relevant bank account details. This should be at least 2 months prior to you arrival in the UK. You will be responsible for any bank charges that may be levied. The PSMCE will advise you in writing of when each payment will be made and the amount you will be paid each time.

If you do not have a UK or sterling bank account, and you are staying for under 3 months, then your scholarship will be paid in cash on a weekly basis. You will have to present a Cash Voucher to the Cash Office in the Finance Department of The University of Edinburgh for each payment you need to collect. The PSMCE will give you the relevant vouchers, covering letters and full instructions when you arrive in Edinburgh.

If you are staying for more than 3 months, you are advised to open a bank account when you arrive in Edinburgh. The first few payments will then be made weekly in cash as described immediately above. Once the account is opened, and you give the PSMCE all the account details, arrangements will be made to pay you on a monthly basis and the money will be paid directly into your bank account. The PSMCE will advise you in writing of when each payment will be made and the amount you will be paid each time.

Advance payments (i.e. prior to your arrival in Edinburgh) into your Polish bank account are not normally allowed. 

Q.4. Can I claim additional support e.g. for sitting exams or attending courses or conferences? 

The Scholarship Fund does not provide additional support eg to cover the cost of sitting examinations such as English language tests, attending specific courses for which you decide to enrol while you are in Edinburgh, attending conferences, purchasing research materials, making visits to other institutions, centres or hospitals etc. You will be expected to meet the cost of such activities yourself or obtain support from other sources.

Q.5. What if I want to stay for longer or my supervisor in Edinburgh asks if I want to extend my stay because the project is going to take longer than we first thought. 

Unfortunately the scholarship cannot be extended so you would need to find financial support from another source.

Q.6. I would really like to continue with my work in my own university and split my time between Edinburgh and home so that I maybe come for 2-3 months now and 2-3 months later on. Can I do this?

At present it is not possible for scholars to have a ‘multi- visit attachment’ where you divide your time between Edinburgh and your home university/institution.

Q.7.  I would like to defer taking up my scholarship – can I do this? 
You will be expected to take up the award in the academic year for which it was awarded. So if you initially agreed that your attachment would start in say late November 2013 but you would like it to start say in March 2014, then, provided your supervisor in Edinburgh and your Head of Department (and anyone else involved in making the decision) are happy for you to do this, it will not be a problem. You will need to advise the PSMCE of the intended change as soon as possible so that your scholarship can be held over. 

However, if you want to delay coming till the next academic year – 2014/15, then we regret that this will not be possible. The scholarship offer will no longer be valid and you would have to resubmit your application for the ‘new’ academic year. Your application would then be considered de novo on its merits along with all other applications submitted for that academic year.

Q.8.  Do I have to have an externally validated English language certificate to undertake a taught postgraduate on-line certificate/degree course?

Yes - see appendix 1 for more information.

Q.9.  Can I apply for a scholarship that enables me to study for more than 1 on-line course at a time?

No. 

Q.10.  I am not a medical doctor can I still apply for a scholarship?

Non-medical graduates who meet the criteria for an award other than being medically qualified may apply but they should be aware that suitably qualified medical candidates will be given priority. That being said, non-medical applicants have been accepted in the very recent past. 
   Appendix 3 - Attachments involving Clinical Research and / or Clinically–based Further Study Programmes

Any offer of a scholarship to candidates applying to undertake an attachment involving Clinical Research and / or undertaking Clinically–based Further Study Programmes is conditional on the following conditions being met:

1. Registration with the General Medical Council (UK). Applicants wishing to undertake interventions or medical care, or requesting access to clinical records, will be required to meet the requirements of and register with the General Medical Council (GMC) of the UK
.  
2.  Research and Further Study programmes involving the use, observation or study of clinical techniques and the level of clinical experience required of scholars.
Where the clinical research or further study involves, for example, observing or comparing new techniques or interventions etc or is specialty based, applicants must have completed an acceptable overseas internship of at least 12 months. They should normally have completed at least 2 further years in clinical practice of which not less than one year must have been in the specialty in which (s)he is seeking to develop their skills or to study. 

3. Health Screening 

Where the applicant is likely to or will come into contact with patients and/or their families or is involved in the supervision of students, successful applicants will be required to complete the relevant health questionnaires and undergo health screening. 

4. Certificate of Good Conduct. 

Applicants likely to come into contact with patients and their families or with students are expected to be in good standing with their specialty’s governing body. They will also be required to submit a Certificate of Good Conduct, which is issued by authorities such as the Police or Ministerstwo Sprawiedliwości, confirming that they do not have a criminal record and are not undergoing any criminal investigation.  

They will also be required to comply with all of the management requirements of the NHS Trust and/or other organisation in which they are based or will visit. This will include complying with Disclosure Scotland procedures.

5. Research projects and Ethical Committee approval. Applicants undertaking research projects will be required to meet any relevant local or multi-centre ethical committee regulations relating to their proposed research. This permission must be obtained prior to commencing the project and normally this will also be prior to taking up the attachment.

� The Antoni Jurasz lectureship enables a Head of Department at the College of Medicine in Edinburgh nominated by the Head of College to deliver a lecture in Poznan and another medical academy/medical university in Poland. It is normally offered at 3- 4 yearly intervals. 





� Whilst awards will normally be made to medically qualified applicants, consideration will also be given to non-medically qualified graduates of outstanding calibre and ability working in a Polish Medical Academy when the funds available have not been fully taken up by medical graduates. Interested scientists are advised to contact the scholarship co-ordinator as soon as possible to discuss their possible application.





� See Appendix 1 for other acceptable certificates and equivalent grades to be achieved in these examinations. 





� Host departments may be able to apply to a separate fund (The Długołęcka-Graham Fund) held within the College of Medicine for modest support eg to assist with laboratory fees/ research costs where these cannot be met from within the host department’s budget.


� Further information on medical registration is available from the GMC and potential applicants should consult the GMC web site (� HYPERLINK "http://www.gmc-uk.org/doctors/index.asp" ��http://www.gmc-uk.org/doctors/index.asp�) for up to date information on the regulations and procedures which apply to them 
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